Report of the ALCTS Technical Services Managers in Academic Libraries Interest Group, American Library Association Midwinter Meeting, Boston, MA, January 2016 
The ALCTS Technical Services Managers in Academic Libraries Interest Group meeting at the ALA’s 2016 Midwinter conference was well attended with 57 people present. Session participants had an opportunity to select one of the six discussion topics that were identified, prepared and facilitated by the interest group’s planning committee members. Attendees spent 45 minutes on discussions and then reported out their summaries to the larger group. After the reports were completed, a conversation moved to the interest group’s current meeting format. The consensus was that round table discussions format was preferred over scheduled presentations. Session participants expressed their desire to continue collaborating and sharing experiences with their peers in an informal setting that round tables offer. Additionally, ideas such as taking topics discussed at the meeting and turning them into research were also expressed. Finally, some attendees felt that they would greatly benefit from building a community of practice and staying in touch with their round table colleagues to continue discussions and provide support for one another after the conference ends. 
Special thanks go to the facilitators, note takers and reporters at each table who made it possible for this report to come to fruition. Summaries of discussions below demonstrate the breadth of issues and challenges that Technical Services managers in academic libraries face in their everyday work.  
Table 1:  Conducting assessment of Technical Services 
Table 2:  Preparing Technical Services staff for migration from a traditional ILS to a next-generation library management system  
Table 3:  Promotion/tenure for Technical Services librarians (challenges of showcasing the value of your work)
Table 4:  Re-purposing staff with traditional cataloging skills to meet non-MARC metadata challenges  
Table 5:  Managing transfer of critical knowledge when facing mass retirements
Table 6:  Mass deaccession and shared print repositories/retention trusts

Table 1:  Conducting assessment of Technical Services (facilitator: Nadine Ellero, Auburn University)

The group conversation began with outlining what the goal of assessment is. What might the need be for conducting an assessment in technical services? Is it to increase cost-savings or efficiencies? When assessment is conducted, do we assess a specific process or staff skills? If we desire and need to do both, should one be completed before the other? The consensus was that both assessments need to take place simultaneously thus complementing one another. Assessing a process requires resources, so some places used time studies and students to complete it. Other institutions resorted to involving staff to assess workflows. It was noted that it could be hard to utilize staff in unionized settings. It is also possible to get some data out of library systems, such as catalog, to measure productivity, etc. A question was raised about how long is long enough to get good sample for producing valid results. And, of course, if system-based options are not available, then relying on self-assessment methods was suggested as an option. Both quantitative and qualitative data are important for assessment in libraries as each one presents information about technical services work from different angles.

Some of the ways to utilize results of an assessment included developing a new path forward by reviewing existing workflows and looking for inefficiencies, mapping out decision trees, and using flowcharts to analyze processes. Additionally, information about gaps exposed during assessment could serve as a conversation starter for creating a staff training plan. 

When the discussion shifted to talking about hiring and filling vacant positions, some institutions shared that they test job applicants in various areas. For example, typing tests could be administered, applicants with existing cataloging skills could be asked to do some cataloging. Then, there is a question of how doing assessment could be built into new positions. Some of the ideas included looking at the existing literature, reviewing core competencies, creating checklists, doing staff self-analysis, either anonymously or not. Identifying gaps in staff skills is very useful for planning training and also for recognizing where sometimes unexpected areas of strength exist.     

Eventually, the discussion moved from conducting assessment of technical services to supporting developmental learning instead of needs-based learning for staff. A major challenge is lack of time for such learning. Technical services always tend to be busy trying to keep up with day-to-day operations, so allocating time for training of something that does not have immediate applicability is not easy and requires good planning. Resistance and lack of buy-in from staff could be additional contributing factors to the challenge. Some suggestions to achieve overcoming this barrier included starting with small opportunities to link current work to future trends; focusing on making incremental changes to a process or a tool and then moving to concepts; challenging staff to increase their decision making skills by fostering curiosity; demonstrating how efficiencies could be highly beneficial for daily operations. An issue of how to develop staff thought process in terms of concepts and not procedures was raised as a separate challenge. Traditionally, technical services staff were hired to perform certain functions supported by rigidly set up and outlined workflows, not to approach work creatively. This has been changing in the last several years and will continue to change requiring that staff in technical services are agile and flexible and can adjust and learn new concepts quickly. It is crucial that managers get their employees excited about investing time into learning and discovering ways of doing work differently as technical services landscape continues to transform.   	

Table 2:  Preparing Technical Services staff for migration from a traditional ILS to a next-generation library management system (facilitator: Shannon Tennant, Elon University)

The conversation at the table began with a discussion of what “next-generation” systems are. They are web based systems that can be accessed from anywhere. They boast flexibility of user interface and are more robust than traditional Integrated Library Systems (ILS). Next-generation systems are designed to take over “grunt work” and thus allow staff using those systems to focus energies on more complex and higher-level functions. 

Once the participants established a common understanding of what next-generation systems are, the discussion shifted to generating ideas and suggestions of how to prepare technical services staff for changes a migration from a traditional ILS to a next-gen system brings along. 

Communication and new staff allocations become a critical issue to address. Because new-gen systems have a different workflow layout concept, traditionally established workflows and processes have to be analyzed, scrutinized and amended. The table participants noted that it is not unusual for managers to deal with resistance to change among staff, especially if people feel threatened by the changes and experience great levels of uncertainty about their jobs going forward. For example, such task as copy cataloging would now be surrendered to the new automated process, so staff who perform copy cataloging duties would need to be redirected to a different activity. 

Another idea discussed had to do with getting a buy-in from staff approaching retirement by capitalizing on their institutional knowledge of processes to understand why things have been set up a certain way. In many cases cumbersome and multi-step procedures were created to deal with ILS’ inability to handle certain tasks, thus forcing staff to look for workaround solutions. Involving older colleagues who have historical background on current processed could be very beneficial in understanding why workflows were set up in a certain way.  

Certainly, when a library goes through a major change of its core business system, such transformation necessitates clear and regular communication to manage the change. Silos have to be broken down and new channels of collaboration erected. A project of such scale can only be completed smoothly if everyone works together. Furthermore, migration from a traditional ILS to a next-gen system involves people across the library, not just technical services, so building strong relationships and a healthy support system becomes critical to the project’s success. 

Another important issue brought forth by migration to a new library management system includes cleanup of legacy catalog data. All the errors and inconsistently presented data that traditional ILS was able to absorb and hide behind the scenes often come to the forefront in a next-gen system. Furthermore, some catalog data proves to be simply unpalatable and needs to be cleaned up pre-migration to even allow the system to ingest it and to map out new processes. It was noted during the discussion that depending on the next-gen system, data clean up can take place either prior or post the migration.  

Finally, some of the table participants who recently migrated to Alma expressed concern about the recent acquisition of Ex Libris, Alma’s developer, by ProQuest. Even though it is too early to say at this point what the implications of the merger will be, library community is waiting in anticipation to witness potential changes, both positive and negative. Some specific concerns raised had to do with uncertainty of how Alma’s central indexing will be affected and how other content providers will collaborate with the new ProQuest/Ex Libris company.
 

Table 3:  Promotion/tenure for Technical Services librarians: Challenges of showcasing the value of your work (facilitator: Forrest Link, The College of New Jersey)

The participants at this table spent time sharing their institutions’ local practices for tenure and/or promotion and compared and contrasted existing challenges. The conversation was not structured around a set of predetermined questions and flowed freely based on issues raised by discussion contributors. 

The table had representatives from seven different institutions. While many colleges and universities had different approaches to how they conducted tenure/promotion process, some similarities were noted as well. For example, several institutions have a mentoring system in place for their new library faculty. Almost across the board, librarians are expected to contribute to three distinct areas when going for promotion or tenure: scholarship, professional service, and librarianship. Majority of the institutions also have well documented expectations and a clear outline for tenure/promotion processes. Additionally, peer-reviewed publications are an expectation at many schools. Librarians are also instructed to create a dossier for review by committees on tenure and promotion.   

In some institutions librarians are allotted time off so they could focus on their professional contributions, while in others, librarians are expected to incorporate preparation for promotion/tenure process into their everyday workload and are not afforded such benefit. Contract extensions, including length and frequency of the process, were also discussed and differed from place to place. One participant mentioned difficulty moving between libraries that have tenure process in place and challenges of having to go through the process again after doing it once or several times before. 

Overall, even though institutions tend to have their own processes for promotion and tenure, the table participants all agreed that there were additional challenges that librarians in technical services had to face. For example, how does one explain to faculty colleagues the value of certain projects, such as ILS migration? Do library deans have a good understanding of what technical services librarians do and the importance of their contributions? Can management responsibilities be equated to teaching? Since most faculty at institutions are not burdened by management responsibilities in addition to their regular work, how should managers account for their administrative workloads?

Some additional questions raised included: What role do unions play in tenure process? How political is the tenure/promotion process at different institutions?  Even though they did not come up with any specific recommendations for how to demonstrate the value of a technical services librarian’s work to library administration and promotion committees, the discussion participants left the session feeling that they learned something valuable from their colleagues.
      

Table 4:  Re-purposing staff with traditional cataloging skills to meet non-MARC metadata challenges (facilitator: Melinda Flannery, Rice University)

The discussion at the table began with examining the topic’s wording and suggesting that such words as “transitioning” or “developing” would be a more precise description than “re-purposing”. Overall, the agreement was that staff who traditionally participated in MARC cataloging could and should be able to move into non-MARC metadata creation roles with proper training and opportunities.

The experience shared by many discussion participants pointed to the fact that often technical services staff are not viewed as potential contributors to the work that needs to happen in metadata and digital library departments. Sometimes we need to find ways to show library administration that traditional catalogers can, in fact, contribute to non-MARC metadata creation projects, and that they are well positioned to carry out such work because of their existing skills in organizing information and providing descriptive metadata. Developing relationships with colleagues in other departments and gaining allies who will support technical services managers in their quest for new types of assignments was suggested as critical in getting involved in non-traditional metadata work. Quite often cataloging departments have the work force that emerging metadata units do not, so finding a way to get involved in non-MARC projects is a highly beneficial solution for both parties and the institution, as a whole. Many libraries hired metadata librarians to support their institutional repositories and digital initiatives, but those professionals typically do not have staff assigned to them with skills that are needed for metadata creation and organization.  

One of the issues discussed touched upon staff training and various pitfalls that could circumvent development efforts. For example, it was pointed out that training has to be “just-in-time” instead of “just-in-case”. Starting with a small project and preparing for the task at hand is much more beneficial than offering sessions to everyone in the department and asking staff to file away what they learned for when the right time comes. Should everyone receive training at the same time, or should smaller teams of cataloging staff be involved in new activities? After all, libraries continue to catalog in MARC and order materials for their patrons that have to be processed daily, and there is no end in sight for these activities just yet. Managers can make a decision about how to distribute their staffing based on the changing needs at their respective libraries.  

Another idea shared by participants concerned involving cataloging staff in contributing to discussions of how to learn non-MARC metadata and gain excitement for participation in projects. It was suggested that, perhaps, managers should not feel the need to make such decisions on their own and can look towards their units to help them brainstorm potential solutions. On the other hand, managers carry the responsibility for ensuring that staff have access to such opportunities and that people receive necessary training so they can do a good job. A well-executed project, no matter how small it might be, will contribute to building catalogers’ reputation of being the right people to turn to for next projects.  

One of the main issues for today’s technical services managers stems from the fact that they are often faced with a complex set of challenges bundled together. On the one hand, they might be asked by library administrators to find ways to contribute to emerging metadata needs and work on strategic initiatives and goals that were developed at the management level, yet, on the other hand, their direct reports are not ready to participate in non-MARC metadata creation and need significant training and support to make the transition. Staff also worry about their jobs changing and do not understand how the changes in their daily work assignments will affect their ability to contribute to metadata projects. It was noted that some libraries have insufficient staffing in technical services due to retirements and budget cuts, yet they might be expected to contribute to traditional and non-traditional cataloging work at their institutions.    

In conclusion, it is clear that library metadata landscape has been changing and will continue to do so. Staff with traditional cataloging skills can be transitioned into becoming key players in their institutional digital initiatives with proper training and well defined opportunities. There is yet much work to be done, and the changing workloads in traditional technical services departments should serve as a sign to becoming involved in new types of metadata activities. Non-MARC metadata training, management of staff anxieties and library administration expectations are all areas of concern for today’s technical services managers. It is important for traditional catalogers to remain relevant as library metadata needs are expanding and shifting, and technical services managers need to continue to work hard to find ways to manage expectations from above and beneath them.  

 
Table 5:  Managing transfer of critical knowledge when facing mass retirements (facilitator: Fariha Grieme, University of Minnesota)

As baby boomer librarians continue to exit the profession, technical services administrators are put in a position of having to identify ways to retain critical institutional knowledge through creation of various succession planning opportunities. In addition to retirements, organizational restructuring and expanding roles within technical services all contribute to potential loss of skills and staff expertise.   

Some of the potential ways to circumvent loss of knowledge, as discussed by table attendees, included cross-training staff in multiple functions to create redundancy; transferring the work to new hires regardless of whether those duties were in the original position descriptions or not; and developing staff with basic skills to perform higher level tasks. 

The group spent time brainstorming ideas which resulted in creation of a following checklist that managers could use as starting point when thinking about succession planning. 

· Identify high value employees who are within 1-3 years of retirement
· Create an inventory of tasks/processes in the unit
· Take an inventory of skills and qualifications needed to perform a particular task/process 
· Identify potential candidates with some of the basic skills in a particular area who could be further developed
· Identify staff who indicate flexibility, have a good attitude about learning in general, and are welcoming of change
· Have high value staff train others in basic or minimum level work
· Identify and develop staff who are skilled at creating procedures and documenting tasks
· Ideally, evaluate vacancies and hire someone at least one year in advance of departure of a high value employee

	In addition to the checklist, participants at the table identified methods that would allow managers to meet the challenge of expertise retention in their departments. In ideal situations, hiring a successor while an employee with longevity is still employed would create perfect opportunities for job shadowing and transferring as much information and knowledge as possible. Using technology to capture certain aspects of the job either through interview process of a retiring colleague or by simply documenting the workflows could be utilized as a viable option. Additionally, involving new hires in one-on-one training sessions to allow for more in-depth individual attention could be a way to develop expertise faster.     

	Some of the challenges that came out of the discussion included dealing with emotional struggles that remaining staff might go through once an expert leaves the unit and the knowledge gap becomes evident. Lack of time and resources to properly train new hires while trying to maintain productivity and same level of day-to-day operations as before was identified as another issue. If recently retired employee was in a leadership position, typically, the magnitude of loss could be even greater. A major problem that is, unfortunately, not uncommon across technical services has to do with lack of documented procedures especially for processes that only a retiring or retired expert knew how to perform. It was noted that while documenting workflows is absolutely crucial, writing procedures is a time consuming process that few seem to enjoy and that tends to take time away from doing the work.      

At the end of the discussion, participants felt that they jointly produced a pool of good ideas that could be utilized in succession planning at their libraries. 

Table 6:  Mass deaccession and shared print repositories/retention trusts (facilitator: Scott Phinney, University of South Carolina)

The conversation began with brief introductions and sharing of participants’ institutional local practices related to repositories and mass deaccessioning of materials. Representatives from public and private academic institutions reported that some of them were participating in shared storage collaborative programs with other institutions, while one university had its own off-site storage facility. Table participants ranged from having decades of experience to just starting to implement off-site storage solutions. Public institutions were typically either mandated or strongly encouraged to take part in such endeavors. Of those involved in shared print repositories, some had a goal of keeping one copy of a title across multiple institutions thus eliminating the need for duplication.

Next, the group discussed identifying content destined for transfer to repositories. Bound print journals and journal titles that could be accessed through stable electronic content providers such as HathiTrust and JSTOR were some of the examples that came up in the course of the discussion. One institution selected titles based on their ability to be loanable due to resource sharing requirements, so monographs were included in the transfer off-site at their institution. Another library made a decision to send to their storage duplicate copies of journal titles from their main library and any low use materials. While electronic counterparts of print journals are considered to be suitable and stable versions of print, the situation with monographs is different. Most ebook packages involve institution-specific contracts and licensing agreements, making it difficult to share content across repository participants. 

An interesting challenge discussed at the table had to do with selecting the best and most complete copy of a title to be retained in a no-duplicate consortia environment. What is the most efficient process to determine that? What happens when consortia partners are not even located geographically close to one another? Who makes the final decision about which copy should be retained and which one gets deaccessioned?          

Having each title accurately cataloged and represented in the catalog and inventory management system typically used at the repository was mentioned as being a critical part in providing easy and fast access to agreed-upon titles to consortia members. If a barcode of an item becomes unlinked in a facility with a high-density arrangement, the title might be lost forever unless a comprehensive inventory of the repository is conducted. 

In summary, the table discussion participants agreed that shared print repositories and mass deaccession processes would retain their importance in academic libraries of today. In large part it will continue to be driven by the need to provide users with additional study and collaboration space and allocate library space needed for development of new patron services. Additionally, unlike in the past, size of institutions’ physical collection no longer plays as big of a role in library’s ranking as it used to.   
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